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The Middle District Baptist Association recently hosted a        
pastor’s lunch and learn where we discussed the importance of 
discipleship. In that meeting I was reminded of a quote by      
pastor/author Mike Breen that I’d forgotten. Breen wrote an    
article some time ago with a shocking title, “Why the Missional 
Church Will Fail.” In it he says, “There is a reason so many 
movements in the Western Church have failed in the past      
century: They are a car without an engine. A missional Church is 
the new car everyone is talking about right now, but no matter 
how beautiful or shiny the vehicle, without an engine, it won’t go 
anywhere. So what is the engine of the Church? Discipleship. 
I’ve said it many times: If you make disciples, you will always get 
the Church. But if you try to build the Church, you will rarely get 
disciples. If you disciple people well, you will always get the 
Church. Always.” 
 

The part of the quote that I’d forgotten was, “If you make        
disciples, you will always get the church.” That quote was jarring 
to me because, as a pastor, it is so easy to focus on growing the 
church numerically. When I heard that quote from Mike Breen, I 
knew I needed to repent, to change direction. Fortunately, the 
Lord was already way ahead of me, as usual! The Lord has   
already put a Discipleship Team into place; it is one of the many 
wonderful things that has emerged from our Vision process. I 
began to pray for this team months ago and Delia Loving kept 
coming to mind as someone to ask to be on the team. Delia has 
a heart for discipleship so we arranged to meet. At that same 
time, Delia’s husband, Henry, went to a conference for all the 
owners of Lee’s Chicken franchises. Henry returned from the 
conference the day before Delia and I were to meet. The next 
morning Delia asked Henry how the conference went and he said 
he met a couple who were helping their church with discipleship. 
They gave Henry a card and told Henry, “If your church needs 
help with discipleship please let us know.” Henry gave that card 
to Delia on the very morning we were to meet. I believe this is the 
working of the Holy Spirit! Delia began to research their program 
and was impressed, so we met with the leadership of that church 
over Zoom. We learned about the “Discipling Another” program. 
This is a scriptural and prayer based, one-on-one experience 
where the “Discipler” and the “Disciple” work through a book that 
covers the fundamentals of our faith. The meetings take place 
once a week over the course of ten weeks and the meetings are  

at a time that is convenient for both individuals. At the end of ten 
weeks, the hope is both the “Discipler” and the “Disciple” will agree 
to another tool to help me repent. I recently met with another pastor 
and he led me to two books which have re-focused my attention to 
what should be every Christian’s life goal: Growing in Christlikeness. 
The two books are both by John Mark Comer and they are entitled, 
“Practicing the Way,” and “The Ruthless Elimination of Hurry.” Both 
books are VERY practical in that they offer various ways to order 
our lives around the life and teaching of Jesus. Comer picks up on 
an old monastic tradition where disciples of Jesus are encouraged 
to thoughtfully create a “Rule of Life.” A Rule of Life is way of      
ordering our lives around the spiritual practices that Jesus actually 
did and that He encouraged His disciples to do. There are nine 
practices outlined in Comer’s books. These nine are Sabbath,   
Prayer, Fasting, Solitude, Scripture, 
Community, Simplicity, Generosity 
and Hospitality. I’m still working on 
creating my own “Rule of Life,” and 
thinking through how I might        
incorporate all nine of these practic-
es. Please note, incorporating these 
practices into our lives usually means 
eliminating some unhelpful practices, 
like bingeing Netflix, or scrolling mindlessly on our phones, so that 
we can incorporate these life giving Jesus practices.  
 

I share all of this with you for two reasons: First, I want to invite you 
to please join us on this discipleship journey. We’re going to kick off 
another round of the “Discipling Another” partnerships early next 
year. Join us! Our goal is for everyone at Bethel to participate.   
Second, take some time and read through Comer’s two books. 
Then, work on creating your own “Rule of Life.” I hope to offer    
classes on these two books next year; so stay tuned. The Lord is 
really working on me to make discipleship the “engine that fuels 
Bethel.” I wonder what Bethel can become if discipleship was our 
main focus? What if we each had a Rule of Life that helped us to 
practice how Jesus lived so that we can live like Jesus? I bet we’d 
have an abundance of fresh fruit of the spirit: Love, joy, peace,   
forbearance,  kindness, goodness, faithfulness, gentleness and    
self-control. May God lead and bless us as we work towards our 
vision of Knowing, Growing and Going in the Love of Christ. Amen.   
With love…Todd                                                                                                                                                              
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I want to say a heartfelt word of thanks and appreciation for the     
beautiful card and generous gift card that the church gave us for Pastor 
Appreciation Month. I continue to be very grateful for each of you and to 
the Lord for calling us to minister here at Bethel. I still cannot believe 
we’ve been here for over 11 years. Wow!  Where has the time gone? 
It’s been a wonderful journey for us, thank you again!  May God       
continue to bless each one of us and bless Bethel Baptist Church.   
 

-Todd and Karen 

The Community Engagement Team‘s yard sale on October 5 was 
a wonderful success thanks to many hands and many  donations. 
In addition to making $1,740, clothes were donated to the Clothes 
Cottage and a family who lost everything in a fire received much 
needed items to help them get back on their feet! 

The team was truly amazed at the number of volunteers that 
came out and worked really hard for the sale. Bethel always 
shows up! Though it was hard work, it was also fun working    
together and getting to know people better! 

Going forward the team plans to help three pantry families 
through the holidays. More information on this project will be 
shared soon. 

The Hope for Appalachia Coat, Hat, and Gloves drive as well as the 
PK & Kindergarten Backpack drive has concluded. Thanks to the     
generosity of the Bethel family, 34 backpacks with all the supplies 
needed to start a successful school year were donated along with 
many winter coats, hats and gloves. It was such a blessing to provide 
for these children and we are thankful for all the support given to the 
project.    

1 - Brian Keaton 
2 - Sherwood Dance 
2- Vera Caniglia 
3 - Mike Luck 
5 - Daniel Rogers 
5 - Lori DeNise 
5 - Judy Pulley 
6 - Roe Cole 
7 - Brenda Peck 
9 - Ryder Hansen 
11 - Diane Moseley 
11 - Curtis Salyer 
11 - T.D. Watkins III 
12 - Angela Pearce 
12 - Linda Gardner 
13 - Bonnie Surma 
13 - Brad Chauncey 
13 - Shawn Mayberry 
13 - Kim Arnold 
16 - Blaine Walton 
18 - Michele Ratliff 
18 - Pat Reynolds 

18 - Henry Loving 
19 - Heather Kerns 
19 - Jimmy Jackson 
19 - Lee Elam 
19 - David Morris 
19 - Delia Loving 
20 - Stanley Watkins 
21 - William Ferebee 
21 - Silvio DeNunzio 
21 - Patrick Weir 
24 - Benjamin Ellis 
26 - Maddy Wight 
26 - Donna Lewis 
26 - Penny Woodford 
27 - Tina McNeel 
28 - Sue Bailey 
28 - Charles Maine 
29 - Brooke Moseley 
29 - Jeb Redmond 
30 - Doug Turner 

Thank You Lord for the Good Times 

Thank You Lord for the Bad Times 

Thank You Lord for All Times 
 

Join us for worship on November 24 to hear  
the story behind this special prayer. 

Dear Bethel Family, 

Thank you to everyone for your phone calls, cards and prayers during 
this very difficult time of the loss of Steve's father. Thank you, Pastor 
Todd, for coming to spend time with the family and for your very     
special prayer. Everyone's kindness and support have meant so much 
to us. We are so blessed to be part of Bethel's loving family.   

Love and Blessings—Steve and Donna Lewis 

The deadline for the December Outreach 
is November 11.  All articles, thank you 
notes, ministry information and other 
items should be dropped off in the church 
office or emailed to karnold@bbc1817.org 
before November 11.  Please also include 
any changes to schedules due to the holi-
days. Thank you for your help! 
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The Ladies Fellowship Luncheons are cancelled for 
November and December due to the holidays. The 
ladies will start meeting again in January. Mark your 
calendar now and join us on Thursday, January 30, 

2025 at noon at the Four Seasons Restaurant in Midlothian. All   
women are invited. If you would like more information or you plan to 
attend, please call Shirley Lewis at 804-467-2885 so she can reserve 
a place for you. 

The next Men’s Fellowship Lunch is at noon 
on Thursday, November 7, at the Italian     
Delight Restaurant in Powhatan. If you have 
any questions, please call Bruce Lewis at         
804-467-2886. All men are welcome. 

November  6 —  Sacred Circle, 6 pm 
November 13 —  Sacred Circle, 6 pm  
November 20 — Sacred Circle, 6 pm  
November 27 — Thanksgiving Break, No Sacred Circle 
 

               November is National Diabetes Month 
For additional information follow this link: https://diabetes.org. I 
will also have some print outs at the nurse desk. 
 
Thanksgiving is almost here and it’s a wonderful time to count our 
blessings. A way to change things up this Thanksgiving can be to 
start new traditions such as: 
· Invite a neighbor or co-worker to dinner. 
· Watch classic Thanksgiving or Christmas movies. 
· Help out sometime this month in a food pantry or  animal 

shelter. 
· Set up a “Thanksgiving tree” where your guests write a    

favorite Thanksgiving memory or what they are grateful for 
on a notecard. Share the cards while enjoying dessert. 

· Host a Christmas ornament exchange. Guests bring a 
wrapped ornament to exchange - old or new, and take an 
ornament when they leave. 

 
1 John 4:7 “Beloved, let us love one another: for love is of God; 
and every one that loveth is born of God, and knoweth 
God.” (KJV) 
 
May you all have a blessed Thanksgiving. Stay well. 
-Cindy Luck RN FCN 
 

 

 

 

 

There are some great historical fiction 
books available for checkout in the     
People of Hope Center.  
 

The "Dear America" series of books    
covers many historical time periods such 
as the settlement of Jamestown, the   
Revolutionary War, the Gold Rush and 
even to what it was like in a Japanese 

Internment Camp. These books are great for junior readers, but 
adults can enjoy them as well. There is a checkout sheet next to 
the books, so please feel free to sign one out! 

The “Sharing and Caring” group meets each Monday morning at 
9 a.m. in the People of Hope Center. For more information,    
contact Bruce Bartlam at 804-739-2936.   

The youth will gather for a special Friendsgiving Celebration in        
November. Make sure you have signed up for the youth updates so  
you don’t miss anything!  More details will be sent out soon! 



 

 

The AV Team has a way to view Bethel’s complete church ser-
vices on your Apple TV, Roku, or Smart TV, using the Boxcast 
app. The app will provide a simple, high quality way to view ser-
vices on your TV so the entire family can watch together.  
 

Simply follow these instructions:  
1. Add the Boxcast app to your device. 
2. Search for the church’s channel by searching for Bethel   
        Baptist Church Midlothian, VA. (NOTE: Spelling and                    
        punctuation is important when searching.) 
3. Once you find the channel the church’s logo will appear.  
       Select this channel. 
4. You are DONE. 
 

Please contact any member of the AV team if you have any   
questions. 

1.  In Person: Drop your check in the offering plate as it is passed  
in the People of Hope on Sunday morning. 
 

2.  Send a check to our secure mailbox: The address is: Bethel   
Baptist Church,1100 Huguenot Springs Rd. Midlothian VA, 23113. 
 

3.  Online Giving: On Bethel;s website there is a link to give. Click 
on the link and you’ll be prompted to give through either your bank 
account or a credit card. You may also use this link for online   
giving: https://www.bethelchurchmidlothianva.org/giving/ 
 

4.  Text Giving: Simply text the dollar amount you’d like to give to 
(804)361-8590 and follow the prompts. You’ll be asked to enter a 
debit card or credit card number. The minimum amount for text 
giving is $10. The platform is safe and secure and you’ll be given 
the option of an email receipt at the end of your transaction.  
 

As always, we are grateful for your contributions to the church and 
we thank you for your gifts. 

The following classes meet in weekly: 
· The Providers Class meets in the Providers  
        Classroom in the People of Hope Center 
· The Endeavors Class meets in the Endeavors  
        Classroom in the People of Hope Center 
· The Salt and Light Class meets in the last room on the right in 

the Education Building (it is marked Salt and Light) 
· Students in grades K-5 meet in the Jigsaw Room, downstairs 
· Students in grades 6-12 meet in the Youth Room, downstairs 
 
The nursery is open during Sunday School for our younger children.  
 

The Zoom class is from the Providers classroom. 
 
The Zoom link is: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87461349993?pwd=UW0rZ2F0OEp4RU
JNVHhlK1pGRmlDQT09  
Meeting ID: 874 6134 9993  
Passcode: 139739 
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Upcoming Pantry Schedule:   

· November 13, 2024, 5 to 6:30 pm 
· Special Thanksgiving Order Pick-Up-November  23, 2024,            

11 am to 12 pm (Preorder Only-See Brenda Peck) 
· December 11, 2024, 5 to 6:30 pm 
· Special Christmas Order Pick-Up-December 21, 2024,                  

11 am to12 pm (Preorder Only—See Brenda Peck) 
· January 8, 2025, 5 to 6:30 pm 

       Mission/Ministry 
· Music Ministry/Choir   

· WMU (Meets the first 
Monday of each month 
at 10 am)  

· Charlotte’s Pantry    
(See Brenda Peck) 

· Backpack Ministry     
(See Vera Caniglia) 

· Sunday Morning Nursery 
Ministry (during worship)  

· Friends of the Homeless 
(Meets 5th Mondays at 
8:30 am. See Ardelle    
Florence)  

· AA Meeting every          
Thursday at 5:30 pm 

· Puppet Team                     
(See Andrea Hale) 

· Media Center           
(See Cindy Wight) 

· Care Team Ministry 
(See Jane Ruehrwein) 

       Fellowship/Discipleship 
· Men’s Fellowship Lunch 1st 

Thursday of each month at 
noon (See Bruce Lewis) 

· Women’s Fellowship Lunch 
last Thursday of each month 
at noon (See Shirley Lewis) 

· Youth Group Meets every 
Wednesday night at 6:30 pm 
(See Mary Florence)  

· Sacred Circle meets  
Wednesday evenings at 6:30 
pm  

· Sunday School Classes 
meet every Sunday at     
9:30 am  

· Brotherhood Breakfast 
(every 5th Sunday) 

· JIGSAW Children’s Ministry 
meets every Sunday        
(See Tina McNeel) 

· Sharing & Caring Group 
meets every Monday at 9 am 
in POHC                         
(See Bruce Bartlam)  



 

 

On Sunday, November 3, Daylight Savings Time Ends at      
2 am!  Don’t forget to fall back one hour before you go to bed 
Saturday night or you will be wondering where everyone is    
Sunday morning! 

Happy Veterans Day.  
We honor all  

who have served. 
 

Veterans Day Trivia 
 Courtesy of AARP 

 
New York City has the                                                     

Oldest Veterans Parade      
in the Country 

The New York City Veterans Day Parade takes place along Fifth 
Avenue. It is both the largest and oldest Veterans Day parade in 
the country. The first one was held in 1919. 
 

Veterans Day was originally called Armistice Day 

Hostilities in World War I ended at the 11th hour of the 11th day 
of the 11th month of 1918 when the Armistice, or peace        
agreement, with Germany went into effect. Armistice Day began 
as a celebration recognizing the victory of the allied forces of 
WWI. It was renamed Veterans Day by President Dwight Eisen-
hower in 1954 and is now dedicated to veterans of all wars. 
 

Other Countries also Honor Their Veterans 

Canada and Australia honor their country’s military personnel on 
Nov. 11. but they call it Remembrance Day. The United Kingdom 
marks Remembrance Day on the second Sunday of November. 
 

Ways to Thank a Veteran 
· Express gratitude with a simple thank you. 
· Write a note and send it to a VA Office. 
· Attend a Veterans Day event. 
· Volunteer with a group that works with veterans. 
· Donate money to a non-profit group that supports veterans. 
· Fly the American flag. 
· Send a care package to an active service person. 

· Buy a veteran a meal. 
· Attend a Veterans Day parade. 
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Please tell us a little bit about yourself, where are you from and tell us 
about your family.  

I was born in Washington DC and raised in Loudoun County. In 2003 I 
moved to Richmond and shortly thereafter met my now husband, Michael. 
We were married in 2010 at Bon Air United Methodist Church and I went 
from living by myself to living with three guys (my husband and two young 
stepsons, Preston and Alex). It was an interesting adjustment for all of us!  

I spent 16 years at Maymont as the Director of Special Events and enjoyed 
the next three and a half years as the Director of Operations for a local 
Lutheran church. I am Godmother to seven girls and Michael and I have 
hosted six foreign exchange students over the last ten years. We will    
become “American Grandparents” in January when our 2016-2017       
exchange daughter from the Netherlands has a baby girl.  

What hobbies/interests do you enjoy? 

Having spent the vast majority of my professional and personal life        
creating, planning and implementing events and tradeshows for 2 to 75,000 
people; I find great joy in planning events for friends and family and am 
lovingly referred to as the cruise director by those closest to me. Most  
recently my brother and I hosted a 60th Wedding Anniversary party for our 
parents, complete with a life sized foam core cut out of them from 
their wedding day. I love planning surprise engagements and themed   
children’s birthday parties, too! I also love holidays and decorating my 
home for different occasions. Christmas is my favorite time of year. The 
church services, time with family and friends and the Christmas music are 
some of my most treasured joys. I have put up and decorated 25 trees at 
once in our home for Christmas.  

I also enjoy other creative outlets such as making Christmas ornaments to 
exchange and give as gifts, watercolor painting and reading. I am currently 
writing two children's books.  

How did you come to know the Lord? 

I was baptized Methodist and raised Baptist. My first real memory of church 
was attending my Grandmother’s Baptist church with her. I was a shy child 
and I remember being asked to be Mary in the children’s nativity. It was 
such a big honor and I took the role very seriously and memorized my lines 
at home after church, during lunch, for rehearsal later the same day. The 
adult who asked me to be Mary never knew what an impact she had on me 
and my lifelong connection to the church.    

I want to thank the Lord for sending Kim to us. I pray that her ministry 
at Bethel will be long, fruitful and joyous for both her and our Bethel 
Church family. Welcome to Bethel, Kim and May God bless you!          
-Todd 



 

 

Bethel is collecting completed shoe boxes until 
Monday, November 18. Empty boxes are       
available in the People of Hope Center along with 
some items you can add to your boxes. 

Operation Christmas Child begins with you! From 
children to seniors, people pack shoebox gifts 
each year to bless children in need around the 
world. Long before shoeboxes arrive in more than 100 countries, 
volunteer National Leadership Teams train pastors and community 
leaders who want to share the message of the Gospel and bless   
children. The leaders learn how to host child-friendly outreach 
events, and in many places, they also offer “The Greatest Gift”, a 
Gospel story booklet Samaritan’s Purse developed for shoebox   
recipients, and invite children to participate in The Greatest Journey 
discipleship program.                                                                                                        

                        -(Some information taken from www.samaritanspurse.org) 

The Providers Sunday School Class will be sponsoring a Brunswick 
Stew making day all day, Friday, November 1. The entire church is 
invited to join us in making the stew. It is always a lot of work but also 
a lot of fun.  
 
There will be pick-up from 9 to11 
am on Saturday, November 2 and 
after church on Sunday,            
November 3. If you did not preorder, 
you can purchase stew on Saturday. 
The stew is $12/quart and the       
proceeds benefit the Blessing  
Warriors. Volunteers are welcome 
and needed especially from 2 pm to midnight. You haven’t lived until 
you have tasted Bethel’s Brunswick Stew! 

October was such a busy and fun month at our preschool! We   
attended our fall field trip to Lloyd Family Farms where we rode    
tractors, played in a hay fort, went through corn mazes, hung out 
with farm animals, and picked pumpkins. Firefighters from Station 4 
in Midlothian visited our preschool and gave a fire safety       
demonstration and our students got to explore the firetruck. We 
continued our STEAM After School Enrichment Program on    
Thursdays and our little explorers are having so much fun each 
week. We also began our Thursday library days with Ms. Cindy, 
which is always a favorite for students and teachers.  
 

November promises to bring lots more fun and plenty of activities. 
We will focus on being thankful, kind, and grateful for all our     
blessings. We will have more STEAM programs, Friendsgiving in 
our classrooms, and chapel. We will also begin collecting items for 
the Powhatan Christmas Mother and talk about the importance of 
being a blessing to others. Our school will be closed on Tuesday,        
November 5th for Election Day and for the week of Thanksgiving 
(November 25th-November 29th).  
 

As always, we thank you all for supporting our school and students. 
We continue to ask for prayers that our students and teachers   
remain healthy, prayers that our children come to know the love of 
the Lord, and prayers that we can continue doing what we love to 
do-teaching these amazing children!  -Heather Kerns, Director 
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Linda Downey is the most recent new member of Bethel Baptist 
Church. She has been attending as a guest and participates     
regularly in Sharing and Caring. Please say hello to Linda when 
you see her. We are so happy to have you as part of the Bethel 
family, Linda! 

Graceway will be in concert at Bethel Baptist Church on    Sunday,  
November 3 at     6:00 pm.  

Graceway’s goal is to bring the 
message of the gospel of    
Jesus Christ through their   
music. They want to sing or say 
something that will encourage 
and point people to Christ. 
They have been blessed to 

share the gift of Jesus’ love with others through music  ministry. 
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